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Memorandum 
 
To:  Warwick Planning Board 
 
From:   Dan Geagan, Deputy Director  
 
Date:  July 28, 2023 
 
Re:  Clegg Field Tower Relocation Background 
 
The following is a basic background and history regarding the proposed telecommunication tower 
relocation at Clegg Field in the Conimicut section of the City. 
 
A telecommunication tower 
was approved for the site in 
1998 (April 18, 1998 
Petition #’s 7950 & 7951 – 
attached) by the City of 
Warwick Zoning Board 
which has operated from 
approximately 1998 to 
present day.  The existing 
tower has served as a hybrid 
tower and light structure 
supporting the recreation 
baseball field at the 
complex.  The tower 
experienced a fire in May of 
2021 and has caused it to be 
removed.  A temporary 
tower known as a “Cell on 
Wheels” has bridged the 
service gap since the 
demolition.  The 
approximate height of the original tower was 85’.  
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All major wireless carriers expressed a need for a tower in this area; therefore, to limit 
proliferation of towers, the City solicited proposals (RFP#2023-066)  from both tower companies 
and telecommunications providers with the intent that one vendor constructs a single tower 
sufficient to provide service to multiple carriers and City communication equipment. The new 
facility is designed to be structurally suitable for up to 3 tenants and include space for municipal 
public safety communications equipment.   
 
City Council Bid Award 
The Warwick City Council formally awarded RFP #2023-066 to Cellco Partnership (d/b/a Verizon  
Wireless) in October of 2022 (attached).    
 
Approval Process 
In 1998, telecommunication towers were classified as a “radio tower” under the Use Table in the 
Zoning Ordinance and were authorized by a Special Use Permit (“SUP”) granted by the Warwick 
Zoning Board.  In 1999, the Warwick City Council amended Table 1 of the Zoning Ordinance Use 
Regulations to classify all telecommunication facilities, including towers, be allowed only as an 
“Amendment (“A”) to the Zoning Ordinance; thereby requiring City Council approval for each 
individual tower.  As the Zoning Board of Review no longer has the authority to grant approvals 
related to telecommunication facilities, Verizon is unable to petition the Zoning Board of Review 
to amend the original approval to allow for the relocation.  The process now requires development 
plan review and recommendation by the Planning Board, prior to City Council consideration.   
 
Summary 
Therefore the travel of this application is summarized as follows: 

• April 18, 1998:   Zoning Board of Review Approval 
• December 1999:  Ordinance Amendment Requiring Council approval for Towers 
• May/June 2021:   Tower removed,  Cell on Wheels used as a temporary measure 
• June 2022:    RFP Issued 
• October 17, 2022:  City Council Bid Award to Verizon Wireless 
• August 2023:   Planning Board Review – Tower Relocation 
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Former (85’)       Proposed Tower (120’) 

     
 










